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John Talbott is a man of accomplishment.  

Sandwiched between what John might consider two of his greatest accomplishments, namely, working on the Harvard Lampoon when he was in college and much more recently reviewing French restaurants for all of the world wide web to read, there are two others that we should talk about tonight.

In celebration of the 60th anniversary of the Department of Psychiatry, we need to recognize his tenure as chair of the department.  It seems a combination of many years ago and just yesterday that Dr. Talbott arrived to lead this department—a span of time that has included significant scientific advances in psychiatry, changes in health care delivery that have not been particularly kind to psychiatry, faculty and resident distinction, faculty and resident non-distinction, a transition out of the old IPHB, a prominent role within the School of Medicine, and a vibrant department handed off to Tony Lehman while John found a new life in the world of medical student education and faculty codes of conduct.

The second accomplishment is, one could argue, much greater.  Those of us old enough to remember psychiatry as the 1970’s turned into the 1980’s, know there was a time that many in psychiatry didn’t really concentrate on the sickest of our patients, didn’t want to deal with the frustrating and painful work confronting severe and persistent mental illness.  They certainly didn’t want to acknowledge issues of homelessness, the ongoing psychiatric carnage of the Vietnam War, or the torn fabric of care for vulnerable patients.  Through his work as an editor, his work as a leader of national psychiatric organizations--most prominently the American Psychiatric Association, his leadership within this department, and his writings teaching and speeches John Talbott will be remembered as one of the most important and effective voices of conscience that modern psychiatry has had.  

Throughout this time John has had Susan at his side, herself a tireless advocate for not only psychiatric patients but for a wide range of causes to make a civil society that responds to the needs of its citizens.  As part of the 60th anniversary of the Department of Psychiatry we are announcing the John and Susan Talbott Fund which will be dedicated to continuing John’s work.  We hope to build this over time to a named professorship………in the meantime we will be using income from the fund to support resident  and faculty education and research activities directed to the care of patients with severe and persistent mental illness.

As Gandhi said, “You must be the change that you want to see in the world”.  Join me in acknowledging John and Susan Talbott.
